HARTLEBURY PARISH COUNCIL

The Minutes of the Meeting of Hartlebury Parish Council held at

7pm on Tuesday 5  February 2013
Present: Present: Cllrs P Holden (Chairman), R Kirby (Vice-Chairman), Mrs C Boughton-Thomas, Mrs L Brookes, Mrs J Jones, A. Cupper, A Bishop, D Southall, H. J. Webb, District Cllr N. Dowty, County Cllr M. Broomfield.     In Attendance: Ms B Lee (Clerk)

1.   Apologies: Apologies were accepted from Cllrs A Jones, G Howard and D. Stocker

2. Declarations of Interest: Cllr Mrs Boughton-Thomas declared a non-pecuniary interest in Agenda Item 11 (as a member of the HCPT) and took no part in the voting.  
3.  Hartlebury Tennis Club:  Invited speaker, Jem Teal, Community Development Manager at Wychavon DC gave a presentation on available S.106 funding.  He explained the strict rules relating to how the money spent must fall within specific categories, i.e. general play and formal sports provisions; leisure facilities, and/or community buildings.  Full information regarding Supplementary Planning Guidance (SPG) is available on the Council’s website.  Mr Teal stressed the importance of a Parish Plan, as this will set out the needs and aspiration for future community projects and is a document that developers will refer to.  He examined the drawing of a proposed plan to increase existing facilities for the Tennis Club.  In his opinion, the total cost could be in the region of £250k, and the cost of refurbishing the Village Hall a possible £20k.  

The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time – see notes appended at the end.    

4.
Minutes The minutes of the meeting held 8 January 2013 were approved.   

5.  Progress Reports: 
a)  Police Report:  A written report from CSO Leslie was read out.  Councillors called for more police support and this will be put to PC Carter when he attends the March Parish Council Meeting.
b)  Clerk’s report: Parish Notice Board Planning application received for approval – see Planning Committee Agenda.  Finance: Precept 2013-14    No change was approved by Council therefore the Parish precept for 2013-14 will remain at £22,100.  WDC have confirmed that they will subsidise the difference (due to government changes in Council Tax benefit) for 2013-14 only.

Vehicle Activated Sign  The sign has remained in Rectory Lane, just outside Hartlebury CofE School and facing traffic approaching from the A449 Worcester Road, for the month of January.  Readings to date are:  1-9th Jan 7,095, 10-14 Jan 3,661, 14-25 Jan 6,463, making a total of 17,219 vehicles travelling over 35 mph in 25 days.  Our local Policing Team have been made aware – see below.   Clearly, there is a case for a permanent solution. (Update:  Total ‘hits’ outside the school for January was an astonishing 21,680).

Police Report  A report was made to PC Tony Carter regarding issues raised at the last PC meeting.   A request was also made that a regular police presence at PC meetings would be beneficial.  PC Carter has agreed to attend the PC meeting on March 5th.  QE II Challenge  Application has been made to register the Parish Village Green as a Public Open Space with Fields in Trust (National Playing Fields).  Legal deeds are being drawn up by the Trust to ensure that the Village Green remains a public open space in perpetuity. Drains – Lincomb Lane, Torton Lane, Narroway Lane  This matter has been passed back to WCC and is awaiting action.  Torton Lane drains have been inspected by Highways and one cleared.  The other has been cleared by our Parish Lengthsman, who is also planning to visit Narroway Lane as WCC advised that the responsibility for this unmade road lies with the landowner. Overhanging shrubbery, Inn Lane  At last this shrubbery has been cut back by WCC. Air Quality Monitoring  A letter, on behalf of the PC, has been sent to WCC Regulatory Services backing up the request made by Councillor Dowty for readings to be taken now, to provide a future comparator. Lorry movements to Great Witley Biffa  have confirmed that the lorries involved are not from Waresley landfill, rather Pencroft’s who operate from an industrial estate near Kidderminster. Board outside Hartlebury CofE School This has now been removed. Flytipping in Chadwick Lane & off Rectory Lane This has been reported to our local Policing Team and WCC. Public footpath between Quarry Bank and Inn Lane Assurance was provided on 14th January by the site developer (Mr Roger Hughes) that he has spoken to Phil Coulson, WCC Access & Footpaths Maintenance Officer and he is to send his proposals to him.  He gave verbal assurance that he aims to repair the footpath to a good standard, with the next couple of weeks. An email advising this action has been sent to the resident who raised this matter. Broadband Update WCC Broadband Team have confirmed that Hartlebury had one of the highest business demand registrations and have been included in the priority list.  A 28-week supplier engagement process is underway, due to complete July/August, following which there will be county-wide deployment. Current information can be obtained on the WCC website (Broadband).
c)  District Councillor’s report:  Air Quality Monitoring in Hartlebury Cllr Dowty is waiting for a response from Regulatory Services re a further query he has raised relating to the brick works, i.e. dust etc., and emissions in relation to the landfills.  Cllr J. Jones asked that Biffa be asked if they have an air quality report at Thursday’s meeting. New Homes Bonus WDC have published details of their latest allocations which, for Hartlebury, have increased from £1,035 (Year 2) to £7,1789 (Year 3) – available for 6 years.  Suggestions are needed on how best this money should be spent, e.g. could spend £50k in one go, but whatever decided must be a tangible benefit to the area.  WDC Budget savings – the Council are still reviewing areas for savings/cuts, but have already saved £1.8m.  Food waste collection has been looked at, but figures show a low take up. Further cuts could be made by reducing printing costs (currently £100k pa). New technology is being considered. Cllr Brookes would like the food waste contract  renegotiated to save money and the scheme better promoted, but Cllr Bishop pointed out that sometimes it is separated out, but when collected is thrown in together with other waste. 
d)  County Councillor’s report:  Cllr Broomfield reported that Council Tax has been frozen for 2013/14.  Bad weather has caused considerable damage to roads throughout the County and will be costly to repair, but will be done.  WCC are planning to save an additional £20m this financial year and next year and have taken £5m out of reserves, therefore there will be cuts in the future.  Incinerator Defra are now liaising with WCC to establish if the proposed contract with Mercia Waste provides value for money.  Alternative solutions are to come forward in the next few weeks and Defra will look at them, or so he understands.  At this time, what alternatives will be considered is not known but Cllr Broomfield confirmed he has been in touch with Ken Pollock and is pressing for information, and scrutiny of figures.  Cllr Kirby said there was a need to ensure that copies of all the alternatives are passed to Defra, as he was aware that one company who have been trying to submit their plans to WCC keep being obstructed in their efforts to do so.  Finger posts Cllr Broomfield reported a delay with these signs for direction to the Village Hall.
e) Parish Hall Management Committee  The Chairman of the PHMC updated the meeting with details of new regular Parish Hall bookings and there has been a booking for a wedding celebration. The Football Club are still using the Hall for changing purposes.  The Parish Hall website - This is now up and running - www.hartleburyparishhall.co.uk – and bookings can be made with Wendy Gwilliam.
6.
Finance Payments totalling £938.15 were approved. Cllrs requested that additional details re payments made after Agendas have been sent out are included later, manually, to save paper/time.
7.  Parish Plan:  An update was provided by the Chairman on the first meeting held on 22nd January.  A Steering Group is to be set up and the benefits of having a Parish Plan were discussed.  Cllr J. Jones suggested a workshop could be organised at the school – one way of gathering feedback.  The next PP meeting is on 6th February and proposals for community consultation, etc will be explored further.
8.  Incinerator: a) Environment Agency – ‘Drop In’Sessions   Two dates now agreed, i.e. Monday 18th and Thursday 21st February, 3pm-6.45pm.  Notices have been placed in the Parish Magazine, the Parish Website, Noticeboards and the Post Office and it is hoped that the sessions will be well attended.  b) Mercia Waste have declined the invitation to attend a Public Meeting;  John Hobbs, Head of Environmental Services, WCC, has not responded and the HPA asked for more details and say that since WCC Planning Committee in March 2011 they have not been asked for any further input or been approached for information. The EA do not wish to attend a Public Meeting without all other interested parties present. c)  HWAG are still not getting anywhere with the County Council releasing their financial figures and intend to make a complaint to the Ombudsman. A documentary film, entitled “Trashed” highlighting the environmental damage caused by poorly managed waste is due to be held in the House Of Commons on Thursday 7th February, hosted by Zac Goldsmith and narrated by Jeremy Irons. 
9.  Old Worcester Road development:  Approval for the development was given at WDC’s Planning Committee meeting on 31st January. Cllrs discussed the many conditions including landscaping, scale, etc and possible timescale as the rules of reserve have changed and this could move things on quicker.  At this stage it was considered there is room for negotiation with the developer regarding what could be going on the site, taking into account s.106 information provided by Jem Teal. It was agreed that representatives from the Parish Council and residents affected progress this. Cllr J. Jones and Phil Roper volunteered to take part in future negotiations.  

10. Parish Council Website: A small group has been set up to progress this. Next meeting 18th February.
11.
Hartlebury Castle Preservation Trust:   In response to a request for support from the Trust to assist with costs of a planned theatre event at Hartlebury Castle during 2013, Councillors voted and approved the sum of £200.  
12. Grass Cutting/Ground Maintenance contract 2013-14   The recommendation of the Playing Fields Committee  was adopted and Councillors agreed to award the contract to Lee Russell who provided the lowest tender.
13.  Biffa/Wienerberger Liaison Meeting Councillors Kirby, Southall, and J.Jones will be attending and will provide feedback at the next meeting.
Correspondence: Cllrs noted a letter received from a resident expressing concerns regarding policing matters. This will be raised with P.C. Carter when he attends the March meeting.
Councillors’ Reports and Items for Future Agenda 

· New Homes Bonus – Cllr Bishop will arrange a meeting with the tennis/football/village hall committees to generate ideas as to how this money should be spent.
· Footpaths – Padlocked gates at Parsons Lane and Whitlenge reported. Clerk to report.
· Fly Tipping – Chadwick Lane.   – Clerk to report.
Date of Next Meetings: 
Parish Plan –                                                       Wednesday 6 February at 7 pm (V.Hall) 
                     -                                                       Wednesday 20 Feb at 7pm (2 Station Road) 
Biffa/Wienerberger liaison meeting –               Thursday 7 Feb at 5.30pm (Waresley site)

Parish Website –                                                 Monday 18 Feb  at 7.30pm. (2 Station Road)
Parish Council & Planning –                             Tuesday   5 March at 7pm (V.Hall)
The meeting closed at 9.25 pm

Signed ……………………………………(Chairman)        Dated ……………………………

NOTES FROM PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

Speeding  A resident reported vehicles travelling at high speeds along Walton Road.  The Clerk agreed to get the Parish VAS moved there to record numbers, with a view to future action. Footpath in Walton Road also causing problems due to it being narrowed by the fencing/signage as well as flooding. It was requested that this be reported to the Biffa/Wienerberger Liaison Meeting on 7th Feb. 
Policing A resident expressed concerns at the slow police response to recent burglaries in the village. Old Worcester Road  thanks to Cllr Miller, of Elmley Lovatt PC for voting against the proposal at the Planning Committee meeting on 31st Jan.  
Incinerator  A resident said she was disappointed at the response when she had asked the PC and  County Councillor for help/guidance re a 3 minute slot she had been allocated to speak at WCC’s Overview & Scrutiny Cttee.  She intends to continue to raise questions with WCC and will use her knowledge and experience to seek answers.  (WAIL and HWAG continue actively fighting the incinerator and contact details are available on the web)
Old Worcester Road  A resident who attended the Planning Committee on 31st January gave an update.  He had made a 3 minute presentation to the Committee and expressed thanks to District Councillor Dowty for his contribution.  In his opinion, he felt the outcome was pre-determined and he intends to write to WDC and the Planning Ombudsman as the process ‘makes mockery of Localism’.  He said he was disgusted that Cabinet Members did not ask a single question.
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